Faculty Caucus Meeting Minutes
Wednesday, January 24, 2024
Immediately Following the Academic Senate Meeting
Unapproved


Call to Order
Chairperson Horst called the meeting to order.

Roll call
Senator Mainieri called roll and declared a quorum.

Public Comment: All speakers must sign in with the Senate Secretary prior to the start of the meeting.
None

Elections:
· Reinstatement Committee (potential replacement for Andrew Ventimiglia, CAS 2021-2024)

Oscar Chavez – CAS 2021-2024

The caucus unanimously elected Oscar Chavez.

12.04.23.01 Committee To Review the Current Founding celebration

Chairperson Horst called for a volunteer for the Foundation Celebration Committee. 
Senator Siefert volunteered. 

Faculty Caucus representatives of AI Task Force

Chairperson Horst called for volunteers for the AI Task Force.
Senator Hopper volunteered.

Discussion on COACHE survey results with COACHE Taskforce. (Special Assistant to the Provost Susan Hildebrandt)
Susan Hildebrandt presented the COACHE survey results from April 2022. 

Chairperson Horst: We will start with compensation. Are there any additional thoughts about the approach or what is in the report? 

Senator Pancrazio: I heard the phrase “Area of growth” and you listed “compensation” is that growth as in “done and over with” or “a need to grow”… what do you mean by “growth”?

Susan Hildebrandt: Compensation has not kept up with cost of living. I think this is a concern of leadership across the University and will be an ongoing concern, and will be a retention issue as well… I don’t think “done and over with” is at all what the case is. 

Dr. Craig Gatto: We got the information and I conveyed that to the President. It did lead to the extra compensation that was given in January, and it is still on the radar, but all compensation is now demanded by the union. It is on his radar and is something he is committed to. 

Senator Pancrazio: In the comparative institutions, the full professors there have the same situation that we have; you said it was “You’re there for life.” But that means they are still paid comparatively more. 

Dr. Gatto: Right, and the majority of those institutions are not in the State of Illinois and didn’t have the same issues that the State of Illinois had in funding of higher education or lack thereof. I think in my 25 years here we have had 7 years of 0% raise. I don’t know of another state that had 2 plus years of no budget, so we are a victim of where we live. Our comparators were not State of Illinois schools, and so that is part of the problem… that much time in a State that underfunds higher education has cost our faculty, because our comparator groups didn’t have to live in the same place we did. It is on the President’s radar, it is on our radar, we know it is an issue. As much as he can do, I know he wants to resolve the issue. 

Chairperson Horst: Let’s move on to service, something that this body knows quite well. Any comments to take back to our task force about service for the faculty?

Senator Cline: I want to support the comment that you made about taking a critical look at both local, meaning department and school, college, and university level committees. I think that there is redundancy in all of those places, you were focusing mostly on the local. Having some sort of comprehensive approach to what committees are actually needed would be helpful, because I think that there is a bit of overload, institutionally, on the committees. 

Chairperson Horst: I had a conversation with other Senate chairs, and they were surprised that a university the size of Illinois State didn’t have a committee on committees that would look at committee services across the University. I’m not saying we necessarily want to create a committee on committees, but it is one way that people attack this problem. They assess the committee structure and make recommendations.

Interim Provost Yazedjian: Could you give an example of redundancy we could potentially eliminate? 

Senator Cline: In the School of Art we have had some conversations about how we as a school do EDI and where we place that. I think that there are certain things that as a school we have put into a committee rather than to keep it as a policy that is a practice in our bylaws. I’m not saying we should eliminate EDI, but the way it happened in the College of Fine Arts is it was essentially placed into committees rather than into some centralized approach ;and even when the approach became more centralized the committee remained. So the committee was not necessarily doing the work anymore, but nobody has moved to remove it. Is that fair way of stating it, Tyler? 

Tyler Lotz: I think that is one example, but I was actually thinking a different direction in that example which was: trying to figure out how EDI structure fit within the college and then also at school-level committees and how those school and college-level committees work together as opposed to starting with an EDI officer in the college that organizes all of that from there. 

Senator Cline: My comment was more about, as things have evolved, the structures around the initiation of those concepts didn’t evolve with it. So there is a redundancy where we have different groups working on essentially the same thing. 

Tyler Lotz: I think they still have questions, especially on the school level about what their actual role is. 

Chairperson Horst: For instance, I noted that the Graduate School now has an EDI committee. I’m wondering about the relationship between that and the university level EDI committee, and if we have a committee on committees they could work with the EDI director to do an assessment of the best use of committee time to attack that topic and give recommendations. 

Senator Werner-Powell: In terms of how service is monitored per school or area, is it still under the discretion of your director in terms of how each area or school understands service? I am in the dance area, and about half of my service is on committees and the other half is overseeing student rehearsals, mentorship, EDI work, which systemically does need to be changed in the way we look at it, because we need to be working together. I won’t say it is resolved, it more was created in response to the largest civil rights movement in the country and that is how we responded, was creating a bunch of EDI committees; so we need to figure out how to make that work for 2024 and the future. I am wondering, is that going to be the same? I understand this is different in all areas and all disciplines, I would say in the fine arts there is a lot more ambiguity in terms of how we see creative productivity versus service. I am wondering what the results of that survey were, and I know they are very anonymous, but if you have any insight into that. 

Susan Hildebrandt: It is each unit that determines the expectations around service, and those are articulated for tenure and tenure-track faculty in the “Appointment, Salary, Tenure, and Promotion” documents, and for non-tenure-track faculty there is not an expectation of service because of the nature of that work. With that said, the expectations depend on that unit and the culture of the unit, and the nature of the teaching and the work done in that unit. What is done in Dance would be different than what would be done in Special Education, for instance. Where that line is between teaching and service can be gray, and having those conversations with FSC’s, with department chairpersons or directors, to help faculty understand where that line is, putting the onus on the faculty. I would recommend having those conversations in advance and having ongoing conversations is the best way to maintain that division. 

Interim Provost Yazedjian: I do want to pick up on something that Dr. Hildebrandt said, that there is a certain onus that is placed on the faculty for sure, and there is a conversation that can happen between a faculty member and a director or a chair, because there are provisions in the ASPT documents that allow for those percentages to change based on the individual and the calendar year, but at the same time there is a responsibility on the part of the chair or director to look at what is happening in their department, to review the ASPT documents with the faculty, so that it is not one individual faculty member’s responsibility but is a shared review of the ASPT document. For example, when I was a department chair that is something that we did together, and we looked at our ASPT documents, we clarified our documents; we decided “This made sense a few years ago, but we have evolved as a department to let’s put this here.” And it was a collective decision on the part of the faculty in the department while also allowing some flexibility for individual faculty to meet their needs. Going back to the creative arts being different from some of the other colleges,  the university did pay more to COACHE to get the college-level data, so it may not come down the level of theater and dance, but there is college-level data about the responses from the College of Fine Arts; and so at the risk of suggesting another committee, there is value in seeing if there are some things that are perhaps unique to the college that may not have been reflected in the broader University data. 

Senator Mainieri: One thing I’ve noticed in the service area is a blurring of lines between service duties and administrative duties that faculty take on. I feel like it is the administrative duties in my unit, I am a sequence coordinator of two different graduate sequences, which is purely administrative and comes with no compensation whatsoever; but it is a job that has to be done for the school. That is listed under service, but I view that as a categorically different type of work than serving on my elections committee in the School of K&R; so some differentiation between what I think traditionally thought of as service, and now all of the various administrative tasks that a lot of faculty around this table take on under the guise of service that perhaps need to be thought about differently, moving forward, than traditional service.

Chairperson Horst: Let’s move on to appreciation and recognition.

Susan Hildebrandt: It was difficult to detangle this from the compensation issue.

Chairperson Horst: These categories were provided by the way the COACHE data was framed, so we didn’t come up with these categories, COACHE did?

Susan Hildebrandt: Correct.

Chairperson Horst: Moving on to leadership. Any questions about the COACHE leadership work results?

Senator Mainieri: I really like these three recommendations; I think they each offer something different. I notice in all three recommendations it is, “such and such and faculty” as one large body, whereas within that body we are talking about our full-time NTT folks, our adjuncts, all that which the communication and the methods for that to be effective would be different for those different groups, so thinking about how do we increase faculty decision-making processes with all these different folks who contribute to our faculty and their touching on our institution.

Chairperson Horst: I was the team leader for this, the whole COACHE thing is angled towards faculty, but that is a great point. Interim President Tarhule has been doing some of the things that we suggested- leadership meetings, a forum with a broad group that he has been doing, and so I appreciate some of the actions he has been taking in this area. Any other comments on the leadership results? 

Moving onto our last area, research. Distinguishing research identity for ISU, I know there has been a lot of discussion about this recently. Are we an up-and-coming R1? Are we actually trying to be R1? Are we a failing R2? Are we maybe an R3? And lots of perceptions as to what we might be and the implications of that. Any comments on issues having to do with research or research strategy? Any other comments in general about the COACHE survey? 48% of the faculty responded to the survey, which is really impressive. Can you remind us when the survey actually happened?

Susan Hildebrandt: I believe it was April 2022. 

Senator Torry: With regard to research, speaking for some of my constituents, with the changes in the Graduate School, increased pay, increased hours per week per graduate student, our student body got cut essentially in half from about 50 to 25 an we are being told to write grants as an R1 to support more graduate students, yet no one receives R1 startup salaries or salaries to that grant. I’ve been here long enough where I am stuck in the middle, I was hired under one pretense, under one model of operating with graduate students that I could fund at lower salary. That has changed with the student graduate union. All these changes that occurred have trickled down to, “I now have to go out and get external grants, which we do; but it is actually really hard as a non-PHD department to get grants at the NIH level, and I am from other institutions where I have NIH funding, so I am ahead of the game on my younger colleagues on this.  We are asking our younger colleagues to come in at assistant and associate and asking them to function at R1 capability with graduate student funding and not giving them the resources. That is, in my department, very clear, and I am concerned in my department that the graduate student level, the number and quality that we are getting based on those decisions that have been made from our graduate committee and Interim President Tarhule, in terms of Graduate School, needs to be self-funding and the decisions being made that are all out of our control that have all created this environment that is really difficult to recruit assistant, even associate professors who want to have the motivation to do R1 work and not given the compensation. Just the start-up funds to do that R1, we’re asking to be a little bit Rapunzel and spin straw and make gold out of it; it’s just not possible. That is my concern with some of the research changes that are occurring at the graduate level. 

Interim Provost Yazedjian: One of the things that I will talk about, I acknowledge your points about the graduate assistantships and some of the changes that have been made over time, one of the changes that we did make this year for new faculty is that the Provost Office is actually providing units money for start-up funding; so we asked every department chair to go through and say how much they would expect for a start-up package for the positions that they received, and then we are funding 70% of that for up to three years for two cohorts of people, two cohorts of hires. That is at this point what I, in my interim position, I felt I could agree to. That, in theory, frees up departmental funds, not just in theory, in reality, frees up 70% of the departmental funds for the department to be able to use it to either supplement those startup packages or spend it in other ways. There are departments now that will be getting new hires in departments that will be getting start-up funds that in the past would not have even gotten any. We are trying and taking some steps in that direction.

Chairperson Horst: Could you comment on this phrase he said, the Graduate School needs to be “self-funding”?

Interim Provost Yazedjian: Perhaps Dr. Gatto can comment on that?

Dr. Craig Gatto: That is a mix-up. The Grad School has been self-funded forever. It was Provost Tarhule getting President Kinzy to make the Grad School hard-funded, so now the Grad School does have its own budget. That did not happen until Provost Tarhule made that happen. They were self-funded until that time. 

Interim Provost Yazedjian: The things that I have heard the President when he was Provost talk about with respect to graduate students was not really so much about the graduate school, but the costs associated with graduate tuition waivers, particularly for 25% assistantships; if you have a 50% assistantship, you have somebody who is working 20 hours, they are getting a tuition waver. If you split that and give it to 2 people at 10 hours, that certainly benefits the department, but it is two students then of foregone revenue for the University rather than 1 student.

Chairperson Horst: But it is accurate that the number of graduate TA’s is going down; at least in my department it seems to be the salary required is one of the components.  

Senator Peterson: In addition to the time and funding for research activities, I don’t think it is unfair to say that, in the sciences, we are also running out of space to do research. In my own department as we are contemplating asking for a hire, we are also looking as we have no place to even offer them. I would like to see something to that effect included in the future. 

Interim Provost Yazedjian: I would like to make a comment about that as well. We do have just, not me but Mike Gebeke and Facilities Planning, has recently constituted a University Space Planning committee for this very reason. The first time we had a conversation about the Space Planning committee was in April, and we had our first meeting in December; so hopefully we will get into more of a rhythm of meeting more frequently; but that is precisely the reason that we are meeting,  because you can only do so much within your own department or within a college.  We have to find ways to maximize the spaces on our campus so that we can meet the needs. 

Chairperson Horst: Any further comments on the COACHE survey as a whole? We have one more?

Senator Werner-Powell: I have a question, maybe a policy request, about when leadership goes on sabbatical, a process for when this happens. Naturally, workload gets absorbed into other tenure-track roles. I am in a position on my faculty where there are only two tenure-track roles, and one of them is area head; and when that person is gone there is nothing established for how that works, if there is additional pay that comes with additional workload. I am wondering if that is something that is cross-cultural, if that is something that just doesn’t come up in the Fine Arts or no one asked? I think there has to be procedures in place to advocate for your faculty instead of them having to awkwardly advocate for themselves.

Chairperson Horst: Provost Yazedjian, is that something that the Senate could take on? 

Interim Provost Yazedjian: I was trying to process, when you are talking about heads or directors- people in faculty roles, not your school director going on sabbatical?

Senator Werner-Powell: Correct, like an area head. 

Interim Provost Yazedjian: I will have to defer to my colleagues in labor and employee relations. I am not an expert, the tenure-track faculty is new to me as well, but I do think that kind of a policy would relate to terms and conditions of employment. 

Senator Werner-Powell: Thank you! I will seek guidance.
[bookmark: _Hlk142985919]
Adjournment
Motion to adjourn by Senator Pancrazio second by Senator Peterson. The motion was unanimously approved. 

